Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.15pm, 19th May 2014, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Christine Priday, Stuart Thomas, Clare Bath, Wynford Ellis Owen, Graham Thomas, Jeanette Troughton, Brynmor Jones, Philippa Hill-John & Sara Pickard
APOLOGIES: -
Councillor:
Chris James

23
Police Matters

PC Huw Thomas was present and circulated the crimes recorded since the last meeting.  He spoke about shed burglaries in GYG, which all appeared to have the same modus operandi and a discussion ensued.  The officer stated that security on most sheds was inadequate, compared to the value of some of the items stored within and he urged members to properly secure sheds and buy proper locks for them.  He also advised that people call ‘101’ or ‘999’ to report anything suspicious.  He gave an example of a person taking photographs of a house in Pentyrch who aroused a neighbour’s suspicion and the phone call made alerted the PCSO to the incident from just around the corner.   He went on to talk about the availability of 20 speed cameras which can be made available to members of the community upon completion of a day’s training.  This method had been used to slow traffic down and whilst no bookings could be made, warning letters could be sent.  The Chairman asked about cyclists speeding through the village and the officer advised that there was no offence of speeding for cyclists although there was an offence of wanton, furious cycling.  A discussion also ensued about PACT meetings and the failure to advertise them properly.  PC Thomas apologised for the oversight in respect of the recent Creigiau PACT meeting.  It was also argued that the Police should make more use of the internet, especially Facebook, for communicating information to the public.  PC Thomas agreed with this arguing that access to social media was denied to him and was strictly controlled.  A discussion occurred around this point and it was agreed that the Clerk would write to Inspector Arkontopoulos promoting more local intervention with social media.   Clerk to arrange
PC Thomas further advised that the Chief Constable was attending the Whitchurch NHW meeting the following evening (Tuesday 20th May) and that the meeting was open to anyone to attend and would present councillors with an opportunity to ask him questions directly.  The Chairman thanked PC Thomas for his attendance.

24
County Council Matters
Cllr Graham Thomas advised that the LDP was between the consultation period and the presentation of the report to Cabinet.  It was anticipated that this would occur in mid-June and it would be at that point when it would be learned whether the LDP team had listened to and acted upon any of the concerns raised.  He went on to refer to the NW Cardiff Group meeting with Roger Lewis, the Chairman, South East Wales City Region Board.  The meeting had taken place on Thursday 15th May and Cllr Graham Thomas felt that it was an extremely good meeting and Mr Lewis had listened to the concerns of the groups and indicated he would take these back to Welsh Government.  He also referred to the meeting held with Cllr Patel and the LDP team and he felt that whilst they appeared to listen to the concerns raised, he also felt that members needed to be ready to prepare the PCC response to the LDP.
Cllr Graham Thomas then talked about the work due to be carried out on mobility access points in Creigiau, which he had circulated to all Councillors via the Clerk.  He also talked about the bridge on Heol Pant y Gored being unlikely to be repaired until September/October and the Railways Board was undertaking the work.  Finally he mentioned the bus petitions appeared to have saved the day in respect of the weekday evening buses but the Sunday service would still be reduced.  There were no questions for Cllr Graham Thomas and the Chairman thanked him for his contribution

25
Public Session

There was one member of the public present and Mr Ken Hughes, Pentyrch resident, congratulated the Chairman for his conduct during meetings over the previous year and hoped the new Chairman would be as successful.  Mr Hughes went on to question why the Community Link had not been delivered.
26
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Stuart Thomas advised the meeting that he had not been well over the last few months and the Spring edition of the Link still remained unfinished.  Cllr Harrison sympathised with Cllr Stuart Thomas over his illness and sought assurances that the Community Link was now back on track.  Cllr Stuart Thomas advised that this was not yet the case.

Cllr Harrison thanked Mr Ken Hughes for his contribution. 

27
To receive the Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 14th April 2014.

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Wynford Ellis Owen, seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

28
Matters Arising
Paragraph 7.2 
Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to the discussion about the replacement for the Land Rover.  He realised that the issue was set for further discussion under the Clerk’s report; however, he stated that he understood that borrowing money, under a lease purchase or hire purchase agreement, required approval by Welsh Government.  The Clerk responded that he was unaware of this but that if that was the case, then it would be obtained; but that should not prevent Council deciding in principle on the purchase of a replacement vehicle, dependent on agreement being received in relation to the borrowing of money.  Council agreed that a decision could be made in principle.
29
Clerk’s Report
29.1

Council Land Rover
The Clerk went on to advise members of the tenders and sought a decision from Council as to the one they wished to select.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that the expenditure of this money would not be viewed by residents as a justified spending of Council money.  This provoked a discussion where it was pointed out that a lot of money was being spent to maintain a failing vehicle and that was also not a justified spending of Council money.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that it did not need to be a new vehicle and second-hand vehicles had previously been bought.  The Clerk pointed out that the maintenance costs had been out of proportion to the cost of the vehicle.  Cllr Howard asked whether any tenders had been sought for second-hand vehicles.  The Clerk advised that he had not done so and all the tenders were based on new vehicles, partly because that would give greater longevity to a vehicle and the warranty would ensure much lower running costs and secondly, vehicles of the type being sought were well used and generally not pre-owned by a careful driver.  Cllr Hill-John pointed out that fuel consumption would be better on a more efficient engine and the Clerk agreed, pointing out that the Land Rover was doing 20 mpg and at over 3 tons in weight needed a different class of MoT.  Cllr Howard and Cllr Stuart Thomas both felt that they wanted to see figures for second-hand vehicles.  Cllr Owen disagreed with them pointing out that a new and efficient vehicle was not synonymous with unjustified spending, citing evidence from research into Charities.  Cllr Priday also agreed that a decision should be made as there was a need to move on this issue.  Cllr Owen recalled a similar palaver over the decision to change the Link to full colour and pointed to the success of that venture.  Cllr Hill-John queried why each of the tenders were for different makes of vehicles and the Clerk advised that each of the organisations he had approached were able to source the same sort of vehicles but clearly had arranged better deals with different manufacturers.  In fact tender A was the only one to give two options, namely the Toyota or the Mitsubishi; whereas Tender B only quoted for a Nissan and Tender C only quoted for a Ford.  Cllr Owen proposed that the Clerk proceed with purchasing the new vehicle as recommended under Tender A.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and was carried by a vote of 9 for and 2 against.  Cllrs Howard and Stuart Thomas asked that their objections were minuted.  The Clerk was asked to enquire with One Voice Wales as to whether any approval was required and then make the necessary arrangements.  Clerk to arrange 
29.2

Business Payment Service, Co-operative Bank
The Clerk explained to Councillors the issues in relation to the changes being brought about by the Co-operative Bank.  Neither of the two options available is ideal for PCC needs.  The FD Online system can be operated by the administrator of the account, but the cost is ridiculously expensive with a ten-fold increase on the £36 per annum we currently pay for the telephone service.  The BOBS (Business Online Banking System) is free to use, but can only be used by a signatory to the account.  The Clerk had spoken to the Regional Product Manager regarding the options and he felt that adding the Clerk to the signatories was the simplest and most cost effective way forward.  Cllr Stuart Thomas immediately objected stating that the Clerk was not a Councillor and that having the Clerk as a signatory was fraught with danger.  The Clerk pointed out that all cheques still required two signatures and that it was only to access the online banking system to be able to pay the staff salaries and wages.  However Cllr Stuart Thomas was not reassured stating that it would leave the Council and Clerk exposed and that he did not think the Clerk was allowed to be a signatory.  The Clerk pointed out that all checks and balances would remain in place and that the quarterly examination of the accounts by Councillors under Forward Planning, plus the internal and external audits of the accounts, ensured these processes were robust.  Other Councillors disagreed with Cllr Thomas’ position and the Clerk was asked to contact One Voice Wales to establish whether the Clerk could be a signatory to the account.  If the Clerk was allowed to be a signatory, then the form would be completed accordingly.  The Clerk pointed out that Cllr Stuart Thomas was a signatory and his signature would be required to effect any addition.  Cllr Thomas stated that he would comply with any decision of the Council.  Clerk to arrange
29.3 & 6
Hanging Baskets
The Clerk explained the omission in respect of the hanging baskets and sought Councils retrospective agreement to the Chairman’s decision.  A discussion ensued with Cllr Stuart Thomas stating that he felt the Clerk should declare an interest.  The Clerk pointed out that he was not a Councillor and that as an employee of the Council his purpose was to try and obtain best value.  Cllr Troughton asked how much each hanging basket was costing and the Clerk advised her it was £30.  Cllr Troughton pointed out that she had recently purchased hanging baskets through Pentyrch Open Gardens for the shops in Pentyrch and they had cost £45 each and, on this basis, the hanging baskets sourced by the Clerk represented very good value.  It was agreed that the decision of the Chairman was retrospectively approved.  Clerk to arrange
29.4

Creigiau Cricket Club Scorebox
The Clerk advised members that the new score-box was complete and insured under the PCC policy.  It was to be named the ‘Jon Morgan’ scorebox in memory of Jonathan Morgan, a former Chairman, 2nd XI captain and scorer for Creigiau Cricket Club.  It will be officially opened at midday on Sunday 29th June 2014 and the Cricket Club wished to formally invite a member of the Council to attend as an official guest.  Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed the Chairman who accepted the invitation but felt that a Creigiau Councillors should also be in attendance.  It was proposed that the Vice-Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas, would also attend.  Clerk to arrange
29.5

Community Notice Board ~ Pentyrch Village Hall
This generated a discussion with Cllr Stuart Thomas explaining how it initially arose at the meeting.  The Clerk advised members of the likely costs involved.  Cllr Harrison spoke about an earlier decision of the Council to put Community Noticeboards on Heol y Pentre and directly opposite the junction with Heol Goch.  He stated that this was still being discussed and may tie in with this proposal.  It was agreed that the Clerk would approach the woodworker at Penuel Chapel who had made the noticeboard in front of the Council offices to see if he would do another noticeboard and how much it would cost.  Clerk to arrange
30
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £6,347.15p and receipts of £80,979.20p were recorded for April 2014.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  

31
Planning Applications
There were 3 planning applications to consider:

a) 14/00047/DCO ~ Cardiff West Services, Jct 33, M4.  No adverse comments.
b) 14/00982/DCH ~ 5 Llys Gwynno, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
c) 14/00890/DCH ~ 38 Maes y Sarn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
Cllr Graham Thomas queried why planning application 14/00318/DCH had been refused.  The Clerk agreed to enquire with CCC (Development Control) and advise him in due course.  Clerk to arrange
32
Correspondence
Cllr Stuart Thomas apologised for the proliferation of emails from CCC (Neighbourhood Partnerships) which had occurred since he attended a meeting at the Council representative.  He was unsure as to how effective the Neighbourhood meetings would prove to be.  There were no other issues with the correspondence.
33
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	27.4.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	There is quite a large area of knotweed on the boundary of the children’s playground opposite the Lewis Arms.  There is a danger that this could spread back to the rest of the area.  I would be very grateful if you would arrange for proper treatment of this area.  I note that in the past it has been regularly hacked about and trimmed with hedge cutters. By the nature of the weed, this will only encourage the spread of the menace. The waste material produced when the knotweed is cut down is classified as “controlled” waste and is subject to stringent regulations on disposal. It must not be allowed to contaminate adjacent areas. Please ensure your staff are aware of these regulations.
	CMO advised

	27.4.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	There has been a large stand of knotweed in the land opposite the bungalows on Cefn Bychan, Pentyrch, which has been treated by Cardiff Council.  Unfortunately, there are some signs of regrowth there, and I would be grateful if you could inform Cardiff Council of this and get them to come out to deal with it.  It would be a shame to waste the good work that has been done by allowing the regrowth to develop unchecked.
	Email to C2C

	15.5.14
	John Harrison
	I have had a couple of notes in relation to the Fish and Chip Van (Friday Nights) parking in the Bus Layby (Cardiff Bound), opposite the Shops.  I know the lady came to one of our Meetings to enquire if there would be any problems and there do not appear to have been any until she started to park in the Bus Stop.  Does she have a right to park in the Bus Layby?
	Response sent to Chairman

	15.5.14
	John Harrison
	I am concerned at the continuing use of roads around the Village as a racetrack by cyclists (Wednesday evening).  The speeds they reach, the numbers involved and the bunching of the bikes make numerous near miss situations.  It appears that a certain group of cyclists, from outside the area feel that the Village is a suitable place to attain, I would suggest, speeds in excess of thirty miles an hour whilst they do their training of many circuits.  They appear to have no regard for other users whilst on "their racetrack".  I mention this as I feel that this practice is an accident in the making and any suggestions would be appreciated.
	Police advised

	19.5.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	With the delay in the Community link is there any point in it now being published as there are articles and adverts within the Link which have already occurred and are no longer relevant.  [Discussion ensued as below]
Cllr Stuart Thomas advised he needed to go through he issues with the Clerk.  

Cllr Harrison pointed out that the preparation of the Link was an onerous task and one that he personally believed was too much for one individual.  He felt that the editor needed some assistance from the Clerk and/or the Administrative Assistant, as it was so important that the Link was kept going.  He stressed it was an important publication eagerly awaited by many within the Community and must be maintained.
The Clerk suggested that a line be drawn under the Spring Link and that all contributors and advertisers are contacted by the Council offices and it is explained that the editor was unable to complete the Spring edition owing to ill-health.  We then move onto the Summer Link and look to publish and distribute by the middle of June.  Hopefully, in this way, existing articles can be updated more quickly and new articles can replace those that are no longer relevant.  He further suggested that ‘publisher’ is installed on the machines in the offices so that once articles and adverts come in they can be put directly onto the Link template.  In this way when the Link is complete it only remains for the editor to put the finishing touches to the publication. 
	It was agreed to follow the Clerk’s suggestions

	19.5.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	Hazel Davies, the Lollipop Lady in Pentyrch will be celebrating 40 years on 10th June 2014.  I feel the PCC should reward this milestone with a presentation of some sort.
	Agreed to buy bunch of Flowers 


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.50 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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